Fact Sheet

Senate Bill 968 (Simitian) 

Contracts:  Universal Default
Summary:

Senate Bill 968 prohibits the inclusion of a “universal default” provision in California contracts.  A “universal default” provision is a provision in which a fee, financial penalty, change in terms, or damage is automatically assessed or implemented for an act, default, or behavior that does not directly affect the contract. 
What the bill does:

Fees, penalties, a change in terms or damages are appropriate for behavior directly linked to the terms of a contract, and provide stability and accountability that ensure contract terms are met.  However, companies entering into contracts are increasingly using a “universal default” provision that triggers fees, penalties, a change in terms, or damages for an act or behavior not directly linked to the contract.  A consumer may default with company A, but be a customer in good standing with company B.  Under universal default, company B can immediately enact a change in terms, which may include higher interest rates, fees, penalties or damages, on the consumer based on their history with company A even though the consumer has been a customer in good standing and company B has not been harmed.
Under current law, companies are not required to ensure the consumer is aware of any fee, penalty, change in terms, or damages assessed in response to a universal default provision.  Used as standard language in a growing number of agreements and contracts, many consumers are not aware of the inclusion of the boilerplate language and the inclusion of the adhesion contract is not negotiable.
Parties to a contract should adhere to the terms of the agreement.  However, universal default allows a contract party to assess a penalty even when there has been no damage to the party, and does not provide any mechanism for appeal or fair negotiation.
